MINUTES

MAYOR   AND   COUNCIL   MEETING

December 1, 2011

The Mayor and Council of the City of Franklin, Georgia, met in regular session Thursday, December 1, 2011  at city hall at 6:00 p.m.

Mayor Chapman began the meeting by welcoming everyone in attendance.    Councilman Hamil and Mayor Chapman gave the invocation followed by Councilman Almond leading in the pledge to the flag.

MINUTES OF November 3rd & November 15th 

Councilman Adams had one correction on the minutes of November 3.  The minutes stated Mayor Denney Rogers of Ephesus asked for a review of the LOST every four years.  It should have said Councilman Joel Rogers asked for a comparison report on LOST and SPLOST for the last four years.  Councilman Rogers made a motion, seconded by Adams, to approve the minutes as amended.  The vote was unanimous.

ORDER OF THE AGENDA

Councilman Adams asked to add as number five under new business a  city manager. Councilman Adams made a motion,  seconded by Councilman Hamil, to approve the order of the agenda as amended.  The vote was unanimous.

DEPARTMENT REPORTS:

Police Department - Chief Hannah presented a written report of monthly activities. He also reported:

1.
He has noticed a problem with trucks making  deliveries to Franklin Aluminum.  Many are confused about the location and how to get to it.  He asked the council(s opinion about directional signs.  The council thought it was a good idea and suggested he contact Franklin Aluminum.

2.
He his trying to get a one-hundred percent reimbursement on the officers vests.  He will have to pay for the vests first in order to receive it.  He asked the council about purchasing the vests from SPLOST.  Councilman Adams made the motion to purchase the vests from SPLOST funds.  Councilman Rogers seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

3.
He has obtained quotes on new vehicles. A Dodge Charger lists for $22427.18, a Chevrolet Caprice for $25,986.00 and a Chevrolet Tahoe for $26,635.00.  He recommended the V-6 Dodge Charger.   Councilman Manders said he would agree to it on the condition the decision as to who receives the new vehicle is left entirely to Chief Hannah.  The council agreed.  Councilman Manders made a motion, seconded by Councilman Hamil, to purchase the 2012 Dodge Charger.  The vote was unanimous.

Street Department - Street Department Supervisor Alan Holcomb spoke on the following:

1. They have mainly been trying to keep up with the trash pick up and working on getting the Christmas lights put up.

2. The trash truck seems to be working now.  He thinks the gears were just hung up.  The truck does need a new starter.  Councilman Almond said he would like to see the trash truck being used again.  Councilman Adams said the city had always used the pick up trucks to help with the  trash and it was currently saving the city money.  Councilman Hamil made a motion to buy  a starter and see if that fixed the problem.  Councilman Almond seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

3.
Councilman Manders told the council he noticed city employees using the front end loader bucket as a lift.  This was dangerous and could result in someone being injured.  He recommended the city check on purchasing a used bucket truck.  He will check on this and report back to the council.

4.
Councilman Adams asked about the political signs in the city.  Alan will get a list and ask the candidates to remove the signs.

City Attorney David Mecklin - Mr. Mecklin spoke on the following:

3. Burned house on South River Road - There has been no demolition or repairs to the property. There are three different code sections that apply.  They are nuisance codes, building codes and dilapidated building codes.  There is a man living in the shed behind the burned house.  A shed in no way complies with any of the ordinances regulating living quarters.  He will try to deal with the situation in an appropriate and humane way.

4. He received a call from the county attorney.  The city needs to adopt the Standard International Fire Code because of the PPI Plant.  The code will be enforced by the county fire marshal.  He has drafted and an ordinance and recommends the city adopt it tonight.  Councilman Adams made the motion.  It was seconded by Councilman Hamil.  The vote was unanimous.

5. He has prepared a draft for the County Codes Enforcement to enforce building codes in the city.  Citations can go to either city court or the magistrate court.  The city will also need a memorandum of understanding with the county.   Councilman Manders recommended approving the draft and allowing any revenues to go to the magistrate court.  Councilman Almond made a motion, seconded by Councilman Hamil, to allow the city attorney to take care of it.  The vote was unanimous.

OLD BUSINESS:
1.
Golf Cart Ordinance - The council discussed having gasoline powered carts grand fathered. Mr. Mecklin said it would be best to amend the ordinance by taking out the restriction on gas powered carts.  This does not cover ATV(s.  It will also apply to city streets only.  Councilman Hamil made a motion to adopt the amended ordinance.  It was seconded by Councilman Rogers.  The vote was unanimous.

Mayor Chapman became temporarily indisposed at this point.  Councilman Rogers made a motion, seconded by Councilman Hamil, to call a brief recess.  The vote was unanimous.

Councilman Rogers made a motion, seconded by Councilman Hamil, to resume the regular session with Mayor Pro Tempore Johnny Adams as acting chair.  The vote was unanimous.

NEW BUSINESS:

6. Adoption of 2012 Budget - Councilman Hamil made a motion, seconded by Councilman Rogers, to adopt the 2012 general funds budget as discussed at the budget workshops.  The vote was unanimous.

2.
Amendment of 2011 Budget - The clerk explained these were final budget amendments for 2011.  Expenses have decreased in all departments except public safety and public works.  The amendments will increase the overall budget by approximately $4000.00.  Councilman Rogers made a motion, seconded by Councilman Hamil, to amend the 2011 budget with the only increases being made to public safety and public works.  The vote was unanimous.

3.
Adopt Retirement Plan - The clerk explained the IRS is requiring all GMEBS member employers to adopt a restated plan in order to maintain a tax deferred status.   The new plan does not make any major changes.  It just clarifies certain items.  Mr. Mecklin told the council he had reviewed the plan for another city and the clerk was correct.  It was okay to adopt the restated plan.   Councilman Rogers made a motion, seconded by Councilman Almond, to adopt the plan.  The vote was unanimous.

4.
Appoint Voting Delegate on Pre-Disaster Mitigation - The clerk explained the state is requiring all counties and cities to adopt a pre-disaster mitigation plan.  The plan identifies all critical facilities in the county necessary to resume operations in the event of a disaster.  Mayor Chapman has been attending regular meetings on behalf of the city.  It has been requested that each city appoint by resolution an elected official to vote on the plan rather than requiring the presence of a majority of elected officials.  Councilman Hamil made a motion, seconded by Councilman Rogers, to appoint Mayor Chapman as a voting delegate on behalf of the City of Franklin.  The vote was unanimous.

5.
City Manager - Councilman Adams said he would like to contact Three Rivers for an impact study on the city for advice and to see if the city needs a city manager to oversee day to day operations.  Councilman Almond made the motion.  It was seconded by Councilman Hamil.  The vote was unanimous.

PUBLIC COMMENTS:

3. Bobby Copeland spoke to the council about possible grants for the city.

4. Carrie Rutledge addressed the council about Rutledge Café. She asked why it was on the agenda every month. She stated she did not think the council was treating everyone the same.

Mayor Chapman rejoined the meeting at this point.

MAYOR/COUNCIL COMMENTS:
1. Councilman Almond requested everyone to keep the mayor in their prayers.

2. Councilman Adams said several months ago, the council had appointed him and Mayor Chapman to represent the city in the upcoming LOST negotiations.  He said he would like to have an unpaid work session in January. The council looked at several dates and decided on Tuesday, January 10, at 6:00 p.m.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:


None needed.
There was no further business to conduct and Councilman Rogers made a motion, seconded by Councilman Hamil, to adjourn.  The vote was unanimous. 

____________________________________

Teresa Chapman, Mayor
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